
“Growth 
is never by 

mere chance; 
it is the result of 
forces working 

together.”
~James Cash Penney
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Dear Friends of Evergreen,

James Cash Penney, quoted above, had a clear and strategic 
vision for his JCPenney stores in the early 1900s, including a 
strong sense of community, collaboration and philanthropy. 
These values led to Penney’s notable entrepreneurial 
success, but also carried his organization through many 

challenges and tough times. 

In 1965, Evergreen Manor founders Howard and Ruth 
Rowland also achieved their dream of establishing a non-profit 

Health and Welfare Ministry of the Wisconsin Conference of the United Methodist 
Church, right here in Oshkosh, Wisconsin, through an equally strong vision and 
like values. Their vision, hard work and determination set a foundation on which 
Evergreen still thrives today, and which inspires our Boards and Leadership to 
continue building a sustainable path forward.

Today, Evergreen is stronger than ever, and it continues to play a very 
important role in our community. 
If Evergreen has touched you, your loved ones or your community in a meaningful 
way, I’d invite you to help sustain that path forward with a financial gift to the 
Evergreen Foundation in 2023. Perhaps there is a program that you return to time 
and time again that provides great joy; a favorite spot on campus that lifts spirits and 
engages the mind; or an activity that allows the world to remain larger for longer. 
Your support of the Evergreen Foundation, today and into the future, will allow those 
things to flourish and will provide for much more to take shape at Evergreen.

Thank you for your support of the Evergreen Foundation!

Gratefully,

Sarah Averkamp, 
Director, Foundation Advancement

March 2023

…a community of inspiration and joy, provides for 
age-related changes; fosters personal and spiritual 
growth; encourages independence and wellness 
for people of all faiths and abilities; strives to meet 
the many needs of all residents; and offers endless, 
life-long learning opportunities, choices and 
services for residents of all abilities.

…helps Evergreen implement improvements, 
launch changes, realize growth, and pave the 
way for generations to come, thus helps change 
the course of Evergreen history.

…we inspire one another to accomplish the same 
dream that guided our founders, defined our past, 
empowers our present, and influences our future. 
Together our residents, staff, families and friends 
preserve the Evergreen dream of dignity, wholeness 
and fulfillment of the human spirit.

“Growth is never by mere chance; it is the result of forces working together.”
~James Cash Penney, Founder of JCPenney
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Greetings from Evergreen

2022 proved to be a year of transition as we advanced 
from a world with limitations due to COVID. Thankfully, 

a new year and environment provided for a return to 
many engaging opportunities for residents, staff, 
families and the community.

From the Creekview Café returning to full services, to 
performances in the Arline L. Sitter Worship & Performing 

Arts Center, to new programs being launched, 2022 was a 
positive year. The addition of trishaw bikes to our campus gave 

residents new opportunities to explore our community, and we were able to 
return to many of our favorite activities, like pontoon boat outings. Simply being 
able to go back to enjoying the Evergreen grounds and its offerings, brought us 
right back to our mantra, “Evergreen, Possibilities Await”.  

Evergreen continues to identify new opportunities to serve older adults with the 
addition of Linden Oaks, a community consisting of 40 ranch style homes that was 
completed in October 2022. Also, to help address ongoing workforce challenges, 
Evergreen participated in a joint venture, bringing immigrants from the Philippines 
to assist on our campus. Evergreen continues to be a leader in senior living by 
exploring new and innovative ideas for those we serve. 

Our successes would not be possible without the Evergreen Foundation, and those 
who support Evergreen through giving. Support from the Evergreen Foundation 
allows us to expand programs, amenities & facilities, that otherwise would not be 
possible.

I would like to personally thank those of you who have supported Evergreen 
with gifts, those who volunteer as board members, those providing other 
services and the staff who worked tirelessly through COVID. Thank you 
to all those who are now embracing a better world, with more opportunities 
to be in service.

I am confident that Evergreen will continue to be a leader in serving 
older adults as we move into 2023 and beyond. 

Yours in service, 

Ken Arneson
President & CEO

EVERGREEN 
HISTORY
In partnership with the Wisconsin Conference of the 
United Methodist Church, Howard and Ruth Rowland saw 
their dream of a retirement community providing dignity, 
wholeness and fulfillment of the human spirit become 
reality in 1967. Evergreen Manor, now called Evergreen, 
was opened in Oshkosh, Wisconsin, on the same site it sits 
on today, and the Rowland legacy was born. 

Evergreen continues our legacy through sustained growth 
of opportunities, choices, and services. And because of 
the generosity of our donors, the Evergreen Foundation’s 
impact has been profound and has helped change the 
course of our history. Under the strategic direction of the 
Foundation, our rich history has a home for today and for 
many generations to come.

We invite you to visit Heritage Hall, just inside our front 
doors, and share with us in a memorable and significant 
display of our history, which celebrates our Founders, 
our Leadership, our Growth and our Benefactors who, 
collectively, have made possible the Evergreen of today. 
That which has been gifted to us in time, talent and 
treasure since our beginning is an inspiration for our future 
endeavors. Our rich history paves the way for the future.

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
An electronic copy of The History of 

Evergreen timeline is available by request. 
Please contact Vicki Tessmer, Foundation 

Advancement Specialist, at 
vtessmer@evergreenoshkosh.com.

mailto:vtessmer%40evergreenoshkosh.com?subject=
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Working 
Together…

Evergreen became a Wisconsin-certified 
nursing assistant training site, delivering 

an innovative pipeline to  Evergreen’s 
workforce needs. Our new Elmer Harvey 

Learning Lab, made possible through 
Foundation funding, created a dedicated 

space for this training, while also meeting 
staff orientation needs. 

A key pillar of our work is to ensure our residents 
receive consistent, quality care through the continuum 
of life. In those cases where residents outlive their 
finances, our Benevolent Fund provides assistance and 
assures them of their dignity, comfort and 
peace of mind as long as needed. The Foundation 
Board approved a $100,000 increase to this annual 
assistance in 2022, emphasizing that this is, and 
will continue to be, a priority for our organization.  

Evergreen sits on 37-acres that are also open to 
the public to enjoy. We are committed to keeping 
the many environments of our campus picturesque, 
educational and accessible to all those who wish 
to explore them. This includes a rare oak savanna, 
a native plant berm, waterfront access and miles of 
walking paths lined with the sights and sounds of 
nature.

The 2022 launch of our Cycling Without Age 
program, and the addition of three trishaws to 
our fleet, was welcomed with much excitement 
from residents, families and staff.  All areas of 
our campus, from Independent to Assisted 

Living to our Health Care and our Memory 
Care facilities, have enjoyed the wind in 

their hair, while touring the wonderful 
lake paths that are right in our backyard.

In 2022,
working together 
to strengthen the 
Evergreen Foundation 
and expand its reach, 
unlocked endless 
opportunities for 
our residents, 
families, staff 
and community 
and allowed all 
those who call 
Evergreen home 
to grow and thrive 
in unexpected ways.

Growing
Strong!
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A clear favorite of our residents and their 
families is a cruise on our pontoon boat, 
generously donated through the Evergreen 
Foundation, to enjoy the fresh air and beauty 
of the city alongside  great company. 

Countless unforgettable, on-campus events  
are made possible by our Life Enrichment 
Team through Foundation funding.  In 
2022, this included a supper club event, 
a casino night, a fashion show, music 
concerts, fire-table evenings on the 
patio, and so much more.

The tulips on our campus were a 
remarkable gift from Tom and June 
Schwalm in 2008. Their generosity 
guarantees the return of these gorgeous 
blooms each year, and demonstrates their 
love for the people of Oshkosh and the 
outdoors – a legacy that will continue for 
many years to come.

Where do our residents go on their off-site 
trips? Where don’t they go?!! Each year, 
significant funding is provided to our Life 
Enrichment Team by the Foundation, so 
as to keep our residents’ worlds as large 
as possible for as long as possible. 
Oh, the places we'll go!! 

Each Spring, 
our residents and the 

greater community look 
forward to the arrival of 
thousands of beautiful 

tulips on our grounds that 
are planted each Fall – 

20,000 to be exact! 
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1 �HOW DO I KNOW 
WHAT IS NEEDED?

Giving is inspired through: 
• �Annual Appeals
• �Special Project Appeals
• �Campaigns
• �Leave a Legacy Guild 

2 �HOW DO I 
MAKE A GIFT?

Giving can be done with any 
amount for any purpose:
• �Through your estate;
• �With cash, stock, bonds, 

property or IRA charitable 
rollover;

• �As honorariums or memorials 
for your loved ones.

3 �CAN I DECIDE HOW 
MY GIFT IS USED?

Giving can be directed to any 
of the following funds: 
• �Unrestricted for greatest 

needs as approved by the 
Foundation 
Board of Directors;

• �Benevolent for residents who 
have outlived their financial 
resources; 

• �Endowment whose interest 
may be used annually; 

• �Restricted for living options, 
programs or services of your 
choice.

4 �HOW DO I KNOW 
MY GIFT HAS BEEN 
RECEIVED?

Giving is acknowledged:
• �With a personal thank you;
• �In Heritage Hall, on 

recognition walls, in our 
Spring Foundation GIVING 
publication;

• �Anonymously if preferred;
• �As a naming opportunity of 

$100,000 and more.

IT'S EASY TO 
GIVE TO THE 
EVERGREEN 
FOUNDATION…
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Donations must have been deposited by Evergreen on or before December 31, 2022 to qualify 
as a 2022 charitable contribution.

QUESTIONS? Please contact Sarah Averkamp, 
Director Foundation Advancement, at (920) 237-2120 or 
SAverkamp@ EvergreenOshkosh.com

Donations by Type: $1,568,956
n  Bequests:  $1,298,889  |  83%
n  Grants:  $13,500  |  1%

��
n  �Individual Contributions:  

$256,567 | 16%

Donations by Type: $1,084,160
n  Bequests:  $527,964  |  49%
n  Grants:  $12,951  |  1%

��
n  �Individual Contributions:  

$543,245 | 50%

Donations by Restriction:  $1,568,956
n  Unrestricted:  $341,407  |  22%
n  Endowment:  $654,232  |  41%

��
n  Benevolent Need:  $135,673  |  9%

�
n  Restricted:  $437,644  |  28%

Donations by Restriction:  $1,084,160
n  Unrestricted:  $475,009  |  44%
n  Endowment:  $52,599  |  5%

��
n  Benevolent Need:  $143,047  |  13%

�
n  Restricted:  $413,505  |  38%

2022 JAN THROUGH DEC  2021 JAN THROUGH DEC  

ANNUAL APPEALS

Thank you!

.......................
.................................

Are you 
ready to 
join us?

mailto:SAverkamp%40%20EvergreenOshkosh.com?subject=
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2022 
ANNUAL 
APPEAL

The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.

We are immensely grateful for 
all our donors. Through your 
generous gifts, we are doing good 
things and making a positive 
impact on the everyday lives of 
our residents.

DONORS
Howard and Ruth Rowland 
Society ($25,000+)
Howard Rowland Endowment
Anonymous
Dorothy Bosserman Estate
Dave and Carol Cameron
Isom Family Charitable Trust 
Arline L. Sitter Estate

Leaders 
($10,000 to $24,999)		
Daniel Baumann
Sylvia Richards

Ambassadors 
($5,000 to $9,999)		
Karen Gremminger and 
    �Mark Bullard Donor Advised 

Fund of the Oshkosh Area 
Community Foundation

Helen Hardt Family Fund within 
    the Community Foundation for 
    the Fox Valley Region, Inc.
Ralph and Maribeth Nussbaumer

Wayne and Sandy Oehler
P.E.O. Sisterhood H.E.L.P. Fund, Inc.
Gaylord and Ina Mae Remmel

Partners 
($1,000 to $4,999)	
Ralph and Barbara Anderson
Anonymous (2)
Grant Beckfield
Rachel Benton
Joan Best
Jann Brockmann Estate
Gretchen Winter and Jim Brown
The Reverend Canon Charles 
    and Joan Cason
Sandra Challoner
Maurene Christensen
Ken and Barbara Cook Family
Herb and Bev Dieckmann
Marilyn Draeger Memorial
Robert Duxstad Memorial
David and Nancy Ellefson
Harold and Pamela Freeman
Kay Golec
Laurence and Sylvia Gonia
Patricia Haas
Max Heise
Billie Jo and Mason Higgins
Rev. Merlin and Ferne Hoeft Estate
Carol Jones
Mary Jane Juzwiak
Leon and Jean Klatt

Diane Kohl
Ladies Benevolent Society: Advocates 
    �for Older Adults Fund within the 

Oshkosh Area Community Foundation
Marge Leffin
Pam Lesnick
Donna Lord
Sally Mathison
Helen McDermott
Pat McIntyre
Barbara McPhee
Musil Family Fund within the 
    �Community Foundation for the 

Fox Valley Region, Inc.
Janice Nash
Robert and Carol Niendorf
Janice Pennau
Edward and Meg Potempa
Robert R. McCormick Foundation
Cecelia Roesch
Steve and Peggy Rolfs
Claire Round
Dean and Jean Sandeman
Charles and Luetta Sazama
John Schatz
Pat Schulz
Fred Stadler
Melanie Steen
Edward and Nancy Steinfeld
Maxfield/Sterkens Family Fund of the 
    Oshkosh Area Community Foundation



2022 
ANNUAL 
APPEAL

The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.

Marian E. Stone
Gladys Szabo
Gladys Veidemanis
John C. and Barbara A. Wagner 
    Charitable Foundation
Mary Weddig
Joyce Wilson
Thomas and Beverly Wintheiser
Bonnie Jean Wolfgram
Jon and Nancy Wolfgram
Alyson Zierdt

Builders 
(Up to $1,000)
Helen Adams
Richard and Dixie Allen
Carl Anderson
Anonymous (11)
Gerald and Debra Andrews
Kenneth and Ellie Angle
Joan Anthony
Kendra and Michael Arguello
Ken and Bobbi Arneson
Raymond Arnett Family
Vicki Moss and Doug Austin 
Sarah J. Averkamp
Cliff Babler
Geoff and Elodie Bacci
Jeanne Baivier
Jane Barker
Julie Holicky and Dave Barloon 
Donn and Linda Bartelt

William Bartlett Memorial
James and Patt Baumann
Grace Beam
John Befus
Peggy and Chris Bellin
Patricia Below
David and Lindsay Best
Best Medical Services 
Chuck and Marion Beyer
Ken and Luella Biendarra
Rebecca Black
Bunny and Charlene Boelter
David Bolding
Julie Bolding
Michael and Marjorie Bork
Barbara Bowlus
Boys and Girls Club of Oshkosh, Inc.
Robert Brennan
Judith Britton
Theresa Brockman
Ellie Buckley
Bob and Gail Bullard
Thomas and Sandra Burgermeister
Dave and Debbie Carney
Jim and Kay Chitwood
Tom and Patty Cihowiak
Helen Clark
Harold and Janet Clark
Randal and Kris Coakley
George and Susan Coghill
Pat and Rose Collier

Claude and Susan Collins
Elizabeth Comstock
James Coniff
Kathryn Cross
Steve and Dede Cummings
Sarah DeArmond
Jon and Anne DeBroux
Don and Carol Derozier
Irene Derus
Andrew and Dede DeWitt
Ralph and Carol Di Biasio-Snyder
David and Barbara Diercks
Gary and Kimberly Draeger
Jerry Draeger
Carrie Duehring
Dr. Michael and Darcy Duffy
Howard Dunham
Richard Eiden
Sue Eiler
Heidi Evans
Evergreen Residents and Staff
Evergreen Village Sunshine Club
Charles and Erika Fawley
Rita Ferris
Marlene Fischer
Toni and Kim Flegler
Patricia Flegler Memorial
Gerald and Joanne Forseth
Hal and Carol Fox
Fox Valley Technical College
Robert Fuchs
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The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.

Dr. William and Verna Funcke
Dean and Deborah Garny
Mavis Gehling
Mike Gehrke
Joe Gibbons
Greg and Mary Gibbons
Bernie and Elaine Girouard
Barbara Goldthwaite
Vernita Green
Kathryn Gregg
Dennis and Cindy Haag
Mary Ann Haag
Vernice Haase
Audrey Hamann
Richard and Mary Hansen
Carol Harnitz
Dick and Millie Harron
Lois Hedge
David and Susan Hegedus
Jeanne Hendricks
Dr. Roger and Marlene Herold
Stephen and Anne Hintz
Marian Holicky
Julie Holicky
Carol Hollands
Norman Horn
Doyle and Joan Hudson
Dr. Richard Hughes
Kirk and Jan Johnston
Nancy Judkins
Albert Kash

Scott and Mandi Kation
Donna Kaufman
Ronald Kennedy
Priscilla Kieckhafer
Susan Kimball
Stuart Klauer
Joan Klauke
Bob and Sue Knobloch
Doug and Barb Knutzen
John and Susan Kreibich
Bill and Jill Krueger
Marlene Krueger
John and Barbie Krueger
Jerry Krueger Memorial
Mark and Maureen Krueger
Phil and Karen LaBorde 
Mary Grundy and Jack LaFontaine
Elizabeth LaGro
Donald and Diane Lambert
Susan Landers-Lynch
Sherri Landig
Bob and Heidi Larson
Wendy Jabas and Mark Laux  
Dr. Charles and Nancy Lehnen
William and Cindy Lemke
Gloria Lennon
Stacey Lichtensteiger
Fred and Susan Lilly
Lilly and Bredbeck Families
Allan Loehndorf

Paul Luehr Family:  Cheryl Luehr 
    �Flaatten, Gayle Luehr 

Jeff Shamburger, Sally Stevens
Thomas and Sherry Lynch
Laurita Urbrock Maher
Tim and Chris Marek
Marousek Donor Advised Fund of 
    �the Oshkosh Area Community 

Foundation
Sandra Marquardt
Scott and Staci Marrese-Wheeler
Joan May
Joseph Mazza Memorial
Richard McDermott
Rose Metz
Al and Betty Meyers
Debra Michels
Rose Mielke
Lynn Parkllan and Jerry Morris 
Colleen Morton
Amy Mosling
Gary and Peggy Mott
Eric and Gail Mueller
Patti Myers
Kristin Neilsen
Glenn and Deb Nelson
Rose Nelson
Scott and Nancy Ney Charitable 
    Foundation Fund
Lois Nickel Memorial
Roger and Janice Nitschke
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2022 
ANNUAL 
APPEAL

Marion Noffke
Michael and Lois Noone
Wayne and Lucy Ohlrich
Jeff and Sharon Olmstead
Larry and Ruth Olson
Oshkosh Earth Science Club
Oshkosh Visually Challenged 
    Support Group
P.E.O. Chapter AG
P.E.O. Chapter BA
P.E.O. Chapter CG
P.E.O. Chapter CR
P.E.O. Chapter K
Elizabeth Paterson
Jim Paulick
Nick Paulick
Connie Paulick
Jane Peters
Ellen Peters
Mickey Peterson
Paul and Jayna Phillips
Ralph Pieper
Joy Pooler
James and Jeanne Popke
Ken and Marie Potterton
Kathleen Propp
Tom Ramsey
Kevin and Dr. Barbara Rau
Michele Redding
Ramelle Reeve

E. Arthur Rehbein
Luella Remmel and Family
Sandra Rich
Thomas and Vizbulite Ries
David and Cindy Riess
Karen Ann Roesler
Jack Rosenkranz
Pam Ruder
Erin and Clint Sanders
Kay Sanders
Rebecca Savka
Julia Schaefer
Dr. Herman and 
    Sharon Schatz
John and Cathy Scherer
Paul Schmidt
John and Vicki Schorse
Carl Schroeder
Karl and Nancy Schulz
Caitlyn Scott
Dr. Al Seawell
John and Joan Sheehy
Steven and Patti Shew
Gisela Sielemann
Ruth Nienass Simon
Michael and Gloria Smith
Sarah Smits
Raymond and Lynn Sojka 
    Charitable Fund
Dale and Susan Sonnenberg

Robert A. and Carol C. 
    Staszkiewicz
Paul and Diane Statz
Daniel and Lana Steinike
Marion Stevenson Memorial
John and Meg Shannon Stone
Laura Deming and 
    John “Jack” Stubbs
Ellen Sullivan
Ruth Tate Memorial
Betty Taugher
Dorothy Tedlie
Vicki and Mike Tessmer
Art and Kim Tills
Tom and Michele Tuchscherer
Ann Tulip
United Methodist 
    Church-Neenah
Dr. William and 
    Barbara Urbrock
Rebecca Urbrock
Stephen Urbrock
Thomas and Karen Vale
Mary McPhee and 
    Darren VanDreel
Jim Veith
John L. and Susan T. Vette 
    �Family Fund of the 

Oshkosh Area Community 
Foundation

Marilyn Voeltner Memorial
Loran Volland
Ruth Vorpahl
Ashley and Ryan Wagner
Ken and Joanna Walch
Joan Warwick
Frank and David Washatka
Darwin and Patricia Wassink
Evelyn Waters
Rodney and Judith Weber
Chris and Debra Weis
Ann Wilkes
Valerie P. Williams
Lillian Williams
Winnebago Audubon 
    Society, Inc.
Polly Wischow
Isabelle Wiske
Ted Wojahn
Jim and Christine Wollerman
Pastor Steve Wood
Dr. James and Lisa 
    Wright Family
Troy and Connie Zak
Paul and Mary Zemke
May Ziebell Estate
Brian and Cindy Zimmerman
Karla Zimmerman
Bill Zorr
Bill Zorr, Jr.

8 The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022. The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.



2022  |  �HONORARIUMS, MEMORIALS, & IN-KIND GIFTS

HONORARIUMS		
Herb and Bev Dieckmann

Evergreen At Home Caregivers
Evergreen Creekview 
    South Staff
Evergreen Culinary Services
Evergreen Grounds Crew
Evergreen Housekeeping Staff
Evergreen Life Enrichment 
    Team
Evergreen ShareHaven Staff
Evergreen Transportation
Shirley	Holmen
Lyndsey Kacyon
Gloria Lennon
“Managing Nonprofit 
    �Organizations” 

undergraduate  class at 
Loyola University Chicago's 
Baumhart Center

Justine	Moonin
Dorothy Muza
Ross Nelson
Marion Noffke
Jose Perez
Tatiana Ramirez
Sylvia Richards
Marian Stone
Vicki Tessmer
Tom Tuchscherer

Thomas and Beverly 
    Wintheiser
Pastor Steve Wood
Karla Zimmerman

MEMORIALS
Debra Ann Abel
Lawrence and Dorothy Allan
Rose Babler
William Bartlett
Johanna Baxandall
Grant Beckfield
Patrick Best, PhD.
Roy Biebel
Jacqueline Boese
Donald	 and Lorraine Bowen
Ernest and Marion Brown
William Brown
Jackie Brown
Elroy Cade
Laverne Cartwright
Chas and Sarah Cason
Earl Christensen
Florence Cihowiak
Joyce Clark
Inga-Lill Coakley
Ken and Barbara Cook
Virginia Davis
Marilyn Draeger
Betty Dugo

Robert Duxstad
Regina Emerson
Betty Emmrich
Dale Feld
Robert Fiegel
Patricia Flegler
Janice Frazee
Marian Frey
Gracie Funcke
Lois Gagnon
Shirley Gilbert
Stanley and Catherine Gregg
Margaret Cooper Hahne
Sharron Hargis
Lucille ‘Lou’ Holdren
Bill Holicky
Lillian Holthof
Mary Hummel
Leroy Ihde
Dr. Robert and Dorothy Isom
Alice Jenkins
Janice Jesse
JoAnn Kahut
Harry Kieckhafer
Ruth Kitz
Carol Knutzen
Jerry Krueger
James and Rosella Krueger
Joey Leib
Alice Mae Lightner

Paul Luehr
June Luft
Joseph Mazza
Ronald Metz
Tom Metz
Al Meyers
Gary Mosher
Kathryn Mosling
Mary Jane Neubauer
Lois Nickel
Lillian Nienass
Lorraine Noffke
Leo Nowicki
Beverly Ottman
Denese	 Otto
Arthur Parkllan
James Patzlaff
Joe and Ellen Pellegrin
Erwin and Mae Penshorn
Jann Peterson
Mary Jean Poeschl
June Poklasny
Donald Polster
Audrey	 Pomraning
Audrey Rahn
Charles and Daisy Reed
Edward Reimer
Raymond Remmel
Dr. William G. Richards, Sr.
William G. Richards, Jr.

9The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.
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The 2022 Annual Appeal Report reflects all gifts made from 
January 1, 2022, through December 31, 2022.

SPONSORED SERVICES, PROGRAMS & SPACES

John Roesch
Henry and Muriel Roesler
Eugene and Ruth Roguski
Claire Round
Margaret Ryan
Joan Schatz
Richard Schmit
Emil Schmoker
Marciel Schmoker
Marcella Haase-Schnel
Dr. Robert and Sue 
    Schoenwetter
Carl Schroeder
Elmer Schultz
Delbert Schultz
Shirley Seltzer
Fran Shoemaker
Rebecca Sickels
Adeline Steinhilber
Marion	 Stevenson
Leslie Stone
Arthur and Dorothea 
    Sullivan
Steve Szabo
Ruth Tate
Judith Thorpe
Jeanette Timm
Rev. Harley and Shirley Tretow
Ernest and Emma Urbrock

June Veith
Marilyn Voeltner
Liv Volland
Bruce and Daisy Walch
Carla Weber
Ruth Wegner
Gary Wiita
Eugene and Virginia Williams
Walter and Jane Zemke
John and May Ziebell
Bill Zierdt
Patricia Zipperer

IN-KIND GIFTS
Penny Blackmore
	 Jigsaw puzzles
Chuck and Mandi Isaacson
	 Piano
Barbara Pressley
	 Two indoor trees
Patty Rondinelli-Berg
	 Kitchen utensils
Marion Stevenson
	 Vintage Christmas cards 
    from England
	 Motto Ware pottery
Loran Volland
	 Books

2022  |  �HONORARIUMS, MEMORIALS, 
& IN-KIND GIFTS

EVERGREEN FOUNDATION 

Ageless Art Center

Arline L. Sitter Worship & 
Performing Arts Center, 
including chairs, altar cross 
and candlesticks, devotional 
room, grand piano, stage, 
stained glass windows, and 
sound system 

Benevolent Fund

Charles R. Behnke 
Community Center

Creekview Café upgrade

Creekview South

Cycling Without Age 
trishaw bikes

Educational plant signage 
in our native plant berm

Elizabeth J. Rasmussen 
�Fitness Center (2021 
expansion and renovation)

Elmer Harvey Learning Lab 

Endowment fund

Fireside Lounge 360°-view 
display cabinet

Fitness/Aerobic Studio

Hobby/train room

John J. and Ethel D. Keller Pool

June F. and A. Thomas 
Schwalm grounds 
beautification

Landscaping projects 
throughout campus

Lester Bettin Workshop – 
new safety saw

Loop hearing assistance in 
Garden Building

Pontoon boat

Pool lift upgrade

Prescott Family Pool

Ruth I. Wegner winter 
concert series

Sawyer Creek Pier

ShareHaven fitness machines

The GardenSide Restaurant 
and Patio

Thomas E. Neta Library

Transportation vehicles 
and expenses

United Methodist 
water feature

A sincere "thank you" to all who have made these projects 
and more, possible.
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Anonymous (3)
Ken and Bobbi Arneson
Joan G. Best in Memory of 
    Patrick K. Best, PhD
Ken and Luella Biendarra 
Lurton and Carolyn Blassingame
Ellie Buckley
Linda K. Calica in Memory of 
    Dr. Roman R. Calica
David and Carol Cameron
Sandra N. Challoner
Earl and Maurene Christensen
Thomas and Patricia Cihowiak 
Betsy Comstock
Thomas H. Feavel and Margaret A. Bekkers 
Dr. William and Verna Funcke

John and Barbie Krueger
Wayne and Sandra Oehler
Janice Pennau
Ralph and Miriam Pieper
Raymond and Luella Remmel
Albert and Wilma Ritsema
Rev. Marvin L. and Barbara J. Rowe
John F. Schatz in Memory of 
    Joan R. Schatz
Vicki and John Schorse
Carol C. and Robert A. Staszkiewicz
John and Melanie Steen
Dr. Richard and Ann Tulip
Dr. William J. and Barbara J. Urbrock
Thomas S. and Valerie P. Williams
Don and Marcia Wolter

PLANNED GIFT MEMBERS

2022  |  LEAVE A LEGACY GUILD

Updated annually December 31.

Evergreen’s first bequest in 1982 began our rich history of legacy giving, and in 1988 
founder Howard Rowland secured his dream through his trust restricted for the 
Evergreen Benevolent Fund.

The Leave a Legacy Guild membership is comprised of 51 planned giving donors and 
132 bequest donors who have named Evergreen as a beneficiary in their estates.  
Knowing of our donors’ plans to include Evergreen in their legacy giving enables us 
to express, during their lifetimes, our immense gratitude for their generous foresight, 
while together celebrating a parallel vision for the future of Evergreen. 

WE ARE GRATEFUL 
for our residents and 
friends who plan to gift 
Evergreen through their 
estates.

YOU, TOO, can help 
continue this rich tradition of 
legacy giving by joining the 
Leave a Legacy Guild and 
impacting Evergreen residents 
for generations to come.



WE GIVE THANKS for our residents and friends who have made a 
lasting impact on Evergreen through their bequests.

BEQUESTS

2022  |  LEAVE A LEGACY GUILD

Updated annually December 31.12

Lawrence H. and Dorothy P. Allan
Melitta Ann Arps	
Grant Beckfield		
Chauncey R. and Laura Beckwith
Charles R. Behnke
Lester and Ruth Bettin 
Gordon and Audrey Betts
Donna Biederman
Dr. Reuben H. Bitter
Marjorie Bleeker
Norman and Doris Bloye
Eileen Borchers
Dorothy Bosserman
Donald and Lorraine Bowen
Eleanor Briggs
Helen Burger
Helen Lord Burr
Robert and Jane Chamberlain
Robert C. Chapman
Evelyn Chase 

Lillian Clark
Starr H. Clark 
Lillian R. Coe
John E. Dempsey
Helen M. Deninger
Harold E. Donaldson
David and Kathleen Dudley
Neva Dunker
H.O. and LaVerne Eagan
Florence C. Eckardt
Otty and Hans Edel
Marion V. Emerson
Janet Evans
Oscar R. Fenner
Roland E. and Rosalind K. Fenz
Robert and Joyce Fick
Grace and Gordon Furman
Sophia L. Haase
Frederick and Frieda Habighorst
Clayton M. and Audrey Hadley

Dorothy Haltug
Arthur J. Hanson
Rev. Elmer and Kathryn Harvey
Robert T. Heyn
Avis Hilton
Rev. Merlin and Ferne Hoeft
Edith L. Hollister
Martha M. Holm
Dr. Jewel and Ramona Huebner
Merlin and Erna Huebner
Gladys W. Ihde
Alice Jenkins
Marguerita M. Johnston
Walter and Jacqueline Jollie
C. Sidney Jones
David J. and Thelma W. Jones 
Catherine Lou Josslyn
Gladys Kerwin
Vera E. Kimball
Miriam M. Knaggs



Evergreen Foundation, Inc. Board of Directors
Mary Hansen, Chair 
Barb Knutzen, Vice Chair
Anna Filipova
Wayne Oehler

Kathleen Propp
John Schorse
Thomas Wintheiser 
Alyson Zierdt

Ron Harrell, Chair
Steve Cummings, 
   Vice Chair
Cathy Bober

Sandra Challoner
Ralph Di Biasio-Snyder
Darcy Duffy
Mandi Kation

Evergreen Village, Inc. Board of Directors

Ken Arneson, President/CEO
Peggy Bellin, VP Health and Support Services 
Theresa Brockman, VP Marketing and 
   Business Development 
Billie Jo Higgins, VP Finance and Information Services 
Erin Sanders, VP Human Resources

Evergreen Executive Team

Editor  Sarah J. Averkamp

Design  Gretchen Herrmann

Founders
Howard and Ruth Rowland

Evergreen Retirement Community, Inc. 
Board of Directors
Barbara Rau, Chair 
Tom Ramsey, Vice Chair 
Javad Ahmad
Jim Chitwood
Sarah DeArmond
Dede DeWitt
Mike Grey
David Kruck
Sherry Lynch

Andrew Mathes
Chad Miller
Luella Remmel
Tony Renning
Emily Richeson
Alan Rommelfanger 
John "Jack" Stubbs 
Ann Wilkes 
Jody Ruark*

Genevieve Koehn
Dorothy Abraham 
    Krippner
Alfred C. Levistein
Oscar A. and Emma 
Lichtenberger
Penny and Del Lynn
Mary Malnar
Audrey and Tom 
    Marquart 
Austin A. Maxted
Mary K. McCall
Nina McCandless
Ella C. Middleton
Adelle Mims
Constance L. Misky
Donald and Gladys 
Montgomery
Robert and Lorraine 
    Moser 
Inez Mundinger
Vallis Nelson 
Virginia Nelson
Thomas E. Neta
Emma Nevitt
Roy J. Ney
Genevieve Norgord

Nancy Norgord
Leo A. Nowicki
Catherine Olson
Ambrose Owen
Florence Palmer
Braxton I. Patterson
Rosemarie R. Pitz
Edward Plashko
Lucius Porter
Arlene Potratz
Marilyn Potter
Homer and 
    Desdemona C. Pratt
Johanna C. Raddatz
Elizabeth J. Rasmussen
E. Maude Reidenbach
Bernard R. Richards
Elizabeth Rojahn
Sophie Steiger Roth
Howard and Ruth 
    Rowland
Harold Rusch
Norma Sartwell
Irene A. Schumann
June F. and A. Thomas 
    Schwalm
Lucille Scovil

Orville C. Sherman
Arline L. Sitter 
Carol Goff Smith
Caroline Smith
Dr. George R. Soika
William J. Soika
Martha E. Sorensen
Corinne Spoo
Emma Stanley
Robert E. Stauffer, Sr.
W. Mead Stillman
Edna H. Stoffel
Margaret H. Tabbert
Gertrude C. Thuss
William H. Verkerke
Janet W. Vette
Clarence R. Weber
Ruth I. Wegner
Margaret E. Arps 
    Wettengel
Edward A. Wettengel
Ellis W. Whiting
Meta S. Williams
Ella M. Wilson
May Ziebell
Steven John Zellmar

13

*Adjunct Member through Leadership Oshkosh



Copy and Arline here along with reference to see page 12 for a full 
listing of what has been done.

1130 North Westfield Street
Oshkosh, WI 54902

www.EvergreenOshkosh.com
Evergreen (920) 233-2340

Evergreen Foundation (920) 237-2120

...................................

Please partner with the 
Foundation through your 
gift today! There are many 
different paths to giving that 
we can discuss.

let’s do good things.

Please help us to maintain our mailing 
list. If you would no longer like to 
receive mailings from the Evergreen 
Foundation, please contact 
Vicki Tessmer at (920) 237-2121 or 
vtessmer @evergreenoshkosh.com.

In June 2022, 
Evergreen 

re-dedicated 
our worship and 

performance space as 
the Arline L. Sitter Worship & Performing 
Arts Center. This beautiful venue, which 
provides Evergreen and the community 
with a place of worship, entertainment 
and fellowship, holds a special place for 
so many and was made possible by a 
legacy gift from its namesake and beloved 
ambassador of this city. Arline was a role 
model and mentor for so many and she 
was wholly committed to Oshkosh through her pioneering career in banking, 
her tireless support of women, her service to many boards and organizations, 
and her strong faith and philanthropic spirit. Arline’s attitude was positively 
contagious and inspiring and her remarkable legacy has forever left a handprint 
on Evergreen.

IN MEMORY & GRATITUDE…

Click here to 
learn more about 

the Evergreen 
Foundation.

https://www.evergreenoshkosh.com
mailto:vtessmer%20%40evergreenoshkosh.com?subject=
https://www.evergreenoshkosh.com/evergreen-foundation/
https://www.evergreenoshkosh.com/evergreen-foundation/

